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Dear AARE Members

Welcome to the 2018 Annual report for the 
Australian Association for Research in Education. 
This report documents activities during the period 
from late 2017 to late 2018. As the President I will 
also report on this period at the Annual General 
Meeting which will be held in Sydney on Wednesday 
5th December at 5.30 pm as part of the Annual 
Conference program. In addition I have arranged for 
the membership to receive a link to this report on 
the AARE website so that all members have access 
to the reporting of the Association’s activities.

The items in this report are produced by the AARE 
Executive Committee members. The Executive 
Committee members take carriage of different 
portfolios within the Association’s business, and are 
ably supported by the Office and Events Manager 
who works in the AARE Office in Canberra.  A list 
of the 2018 Executive Committee members is 
available at the back of this report. As with all the 
Association’s business and activities, feedback on 
this report is welcomed. All comments or queries 
should be forwarded to the Executive Committee 
through the AARE Office via aare@aare.edu.au.  

Yours faithfully 

Annette Woods
AARE President 2017 - 2018

President’s Report
Annette Woods

It is with a great deal of pleasure that I present to 
you the 2018 Annual Report for AARE. 2018 has 
been a year of change and activity for AARE and 
we finish the year with a healthy membership 
of 805 people. We currently have a small group 
of members looking at ways to increase this 
membership, as part of moves toward securing 
the future of the Association and to support its 
strong position. The Association works within the 
current education context, and sustaining funds and 
activities into the future is something that must be 
carefully managed.

It has been an honour to be the President of AARE 
this year and I am proud of the achievements that 
have been made during this period. Everything that 
the Association achieves is built on the generosity 
of the many members who volunteer time and 
expertise, and will only continue with this support. 
AARE members also support and encourage 
partnerships with other organisations such as the 
universities, departments, systems and education 
contexts that we work within, and this is vital for 
all of the activities that the Association engages 
in throughout the year. The members who serve 
on the Executive Committee, those who take up 
other leadership positions and roles such as SIG 
leaders, present at symposia and workshops, serve 
on review panels and awards committees, review 
publications and conference abstracts, organise 
activities and sit on working parties to name but 
a few, do this work without asking for personal 
benefits. They are not paid, nor do they receive 
benefits or large gifts.  AARE members work in 
ways that demonstrate that we all understand the 
Association is its members and the activities that 
members are involved in. 

I am acutely aware that all of this work is conducted 
and expertise given during a time when education 
contexts are continuing to experience constraints in 
time and resourcing and seem to have a narrowing 
of priorities. Given these contextual conditions I am 
even more grateful to the Association members who 
continue to be involved in ensuring the Association 
activities are ongoing, and I offer my personal 
thanks to the many members who are actively 
involved. I would also like to offer a particular thanks 
to the Executive Committee members of 2017 and 
2018 who have worked with me during my time as 

AARE President 2017 - 2018
Professor Annette Woods
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President. And I wish the 2019 Executive and the 
new President, Debra Hayes (2019-2020) every good 
wish as they take forward new agendas.

The full review of the AARE Constitution begun in 
2017 was completed in 2018. I’d like to thank the 
2018 Secretary, Debby Cunningham for working with 
me so diligently on this project, and also the many 
others who offered advice during consultation. The 
last full review of the Constitution was conducted 
in 2007, with additional minor revisions made 
in 2010, 2012, 2014, and 2015. The 2018 review 
focused on bringing the Constitution into line with 
best association practice, as well as updating the 
Constitution to be more representative of current 
AARE practices. Additionally, three proposals for 
larger changes to the Constitutional practices of 
AARE resulted from the review. Members were 
provided with the opportunity to vote on the 
proposals late in 2018. The results of that vote will 
be made available at the AGM to be held in Sydney 
on Wednesday 5th December, at 5.30 pm, and 
members will also be made aware of the results via 
email and via announcements on the website.

Ongoing work related to the Association and the 
positioning of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander 
educational research within core business has 
continued during 2018. This work is important to 
the processes and achievements of the Association, 
and has been progressed with the goodwill and 
intentions of many members. Special thanks 
must go to Tracey Bunda, Melitta Hogarth, and 
Kevin Lowe as well as Martin Mills who have 
been instrumental in progressing this work. There 
have been many other supporters of this agenda, 
and members who have helped and advised me 
personally along the way. Of course the Aboriginal 
and Torres Strait Islander Education Research 
SIG members have continued to be an important 
initiator and sounding board for activities in this 
area. The end of 2018 sees the first phase of this 
multifaceted agenda marked with achievements 
toward Acknowledgement of the importance of 
Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander perspectives 
in education and educational research being made, 
and changes to the Constitution being proposed 
to the membership. In 2019 work in this area will 
continue and I know those leading in this area 
will continue to strive toward really important 
outcomes.

The 2017 AGM represented a very active 



Association with record attendance, and rigorous 
discussion. Two motions were made from the floor 
and passed by a vote of the attending members. 
The first asked that the Association make a public 
statement denouncing the current Australian 
policy on refuges and asylum seekers related to 
offshore detention. As a result of this motion being 
moved, a statement was crafted and members 
were provided with the opportunity to offer a vote 
of support by signing a petition supporting the 
statement. The statement and the list of signatories 
was forwarded to the leaders of the Government 
and the Opposition, and other relevant Ministers 
and Shadow Ministers. Social media was also 
used to spread the Association’s position on these 
policies. More recently to respond to campaigns in 
the community, the statement was rewritten and 
updated to appear as a blog post on EduResearch 
Matters, and again the subject of a social media 
campaign. 

The second motion related to a call for the 
Association to become involved in work to highlight 
issues related to casualisation of the academic 
workforce, research funding, and issues of time, 
specialisation and progression as they relate to 
educational research and education academic 
careers. A working party of those involved in putting 
the motion forward at the AGM has continued to 
work with me as President through 2018. A Special 
Session will be held at the same time as the 2018 
Conference activities led by these members. The 
activities will move the work in this area to the next 
phase, and part of this will be to open opportunities 
for other members to be involved in the working 
party. Having worked alongside the committed 
academics involved in prioritising these initiatives 
I’d like very much to particularly thank Amy 
McPherson, Sophie Rudolph, Rosie Barron, Marie 
Brennan, Jane Kenway and Lew Zippin for their 
continued work in this area.

The Association made a submission to the Senate 
Inquiry into funding Australia’s research during 
2018. Being engaged in these public debates is 
crucial for the Association as a national education 
organisation and voice for educational research. As 
a result of the AARE submission, AARE was asked to 
send a representative to one of the Inquiry hearings. 
I attended this hearing and used the opportunity to 
advocate for social science and humanities research 
in Australia, and for an awareness of the national 
and international importance of educational 

research and its disciplinary particularities. AARE 
was also quick to denounce political interference 
in Australia’s research funding practices in a 
statement publicised in November. The ability of the 
Association to engage in these important debates 
has been facilitated through the communications 
portfolio of the Executive Committee, and a 
2017 Executive Committee decision to allow the 
President to make statements on issues of public 
debate related to education in consultation with 
the Executive Management Team. This decision 
has improved the likelihood of a quick and timely 
response being made on important issues.

The Association continues to build strong 
relationships with other associations. There were 
large numbers of members who attended 2018 
conferences of American Educational Research 
Association (AERA), British Education Research 
Association (BERA) and the European Educational 
Research Association (ECER), taking advantage of 
agreements between the Associations. The 2020 
ECER Conference will be launched at the 2018 AARE 
Conference and we are excited by the possibilities 
of this partnership. Representative Invited Symposia 
have been presented at AERA and BERA in 2018, 
and a team has already been selected to represent 
AARE at AERA 2019 in Toronto. The ‘Alliance’ project 
between AARE, ATEA and ACDE (through cADRE) 
has resulted in a report that has been published on 
the AARE web site. This project continues to provide 
opportunities for the Associations to collaborate 
around issues related to educational research, 
teaching and teachers, and initial teacher education.

AARE continues its sponsorship of the Media Centre 
for Education Research Australia (MCERA) as a gold 
sponsor during 2018-2019. MCERA continues to 
work to support the dissemination of informed, 
diverse and varied research related to education. 
Should you wish to find out more about the benefits 
of being a member of AARE in relation to MCERA, 
please watch out for the links to the MCERA 
newsletter in AARE Member Updates.

During 2018 the activities of members involved in 
leading Strategic Initiatives projects have resulted 
in a number of outcomes including a series of very 
successful symposia on topics such as quantitative 
methodologies, research data, and the politics of 
education policy, as well as participatory symposia 
for teacher educators. The new timing for calls for 
expressions of interest for funding related to this 

scheme implemented in 2017 has provided the 
opportunity for these activities to be undertaken 
throughout 2018. Discussions about the purposes 
of these funding rounds continue at the Executive 
Committee level to ensure that the allocation of 
funding provides important member benefits and 
works to the strategic purposes of the Association. 

The Theory workshops have continued their 
tradition of providing access to research seminars 
which have a particular (but not exclusive) focus 
toward the needs of early career and post graduate 
researchers. Two theory workshops were organised 
for 2018: the first, hosted by Monash University on 
its Peninsular Campus, and the second supported 
by Sunshine Coast University and held nearby 
in a central place on the Coast for convenience. 
Theory Workshops were attended by recipients 
of the Alison Lee Theory in Educational Research 
Workshops Scholarships which offer support to 
assist postgraduate students and early career 
researchers to attend the workshops.

The ECR and PGR Executive members ran a highly 
successful pre-conference workshop as part of the 
2017 Annual Conference, and have the final details 
of the upcoming 2018 pre-conference workshops 
organised, with an amazing line up of workshop, 
keynote and panel presenters planned. As is the 
case each year these workshops have large numbers 
of members and non-members registered. 

The Association’s Journal, The Australian Education 
Researcher, continues to improve in relation to 
submission numbers, timelines and importantly 
metrics, under the leadership of the Editor in Chief. 
The Journal has a new Editorial Team appointed for 
the calendar year of 2018 and this is an important 
way to both ensure the successful organisation 
of the Journal, and also to provide additional 
leadership roles within the Association. The 
Association’s Book Series Local and Global Issues 
in Education (LGIE) will soon publish the fourth 
title in the series, and sales continue on all books 
in the series. The experienced Editorial Team has 
been expanded with the addition of a third Editor 
who we know will bring new insights to the team 
and the Series. This appointment was made after a 
very competitive nomination process. EduResearch 
Matters also continues to expand and readership 
statistics are very exciting for 2018. The Blog has 
published articles on issues related to important 
current debates, including phonics in the early 

years of schooling, writing, NAPLAN, data sharing 
and education funding. These posts are written by 
a diverse range of authors, with the support of our 
exceptional Blog Editor, Maralyn Parker.

The Communications portfolio continues to expand 
our reach into social media for public comment as 
well as being a way to advertise the Association, its 
purposes and activities. A new initiative is to provide 
vodcasts to make comment about issues that fit 
with a broader community agenda. As an example, 
the 'Because of her we can vodcast launched during 
NAIDOC 2018' was highly successful attracting 
watches from a broad audience. After this success, 
there are plans for similar activities in 2019 to fit in 
with other community initiatives. There has been a 
large amount of work completed to ensure our web 
presence is functional and engaging and I thank the 
Communications Officer for her work in this regard 
as well.

The Association’s Special Interest Groups continue 
to be a very important part of the activities 
achieved. Through 9 SIG Competitive Grants and a 
number of SIG Annual Funding allocations the SIGs 
arranged a diverse range of activities including, 
providing bursaries for students to attend the AARE 
conference, a Quantitative Research Methodology 
Summit and  a Health and Physical Education Forum. 
The Association is also excited to announce a new 
SIG for 2018. Built on work by many over a number 
of years to strengthen and support connections 
between AARE and education policy work within 
systems, it gives me a great deal of pleasure to 
announce the new SIG Schools and Education 
Systems and know that this will be supported by 
members who work in this area. 

We continued to offer a range of opportunities 
for awards to highly deserving recipients across a 
number of categories in 2017. The process for the 
awards to be provided in 2018 is well underway 
with very strong fields in all categories. Our awards 
are given in recognition of excellence in each 
category and importantly mark our focus on quality, 
engaging research. 

In answer to calls for more support to postgraduate 
students and early career researchers a new scheme 
for conference bursaries was trialled this year. It is 
hoped that such initiatives might be continued with 
the generosity of the membership through the Lend 
a Hand program. The Association is also pleased to 



connect with postgraduate students in the South 
Pacific region, and will welcome the first recipient 
of the South Pacific Scholarship who will attend 
and present their doctoral work at the 2018 AARE 
Conference in Sydney.

Several Executive members will complete their 
terms on the Executive at the end of 2018. I know 
you will join me in thanking these members and in 
wishing the new Executive members well when they 
join the Executive Committee at the proceedings of 
the Annual General Meeting.

The Sydney Conference promises to be an important 
event in the AARE calendar. In 2019 we will meet 
in Brisbane and planning for this meeting is well 
underway.

Finally, 2018 marks the last year in my Presidency 
and I want to take the opportunity to thank all 
members for the privilege of leading the Association 
over the past two years. A professional association 
such as AARE is the membership. I encourage 
you all to become involved in whatever ways you 
can in the activities, leadership and directions of 
the Association. After the 2018 AGM I will hand 
the President role over to the current Incoming 
President, Debra Hayes. I know that Debra has plans 
for the Association that will continue to ensure its 
place in the national education agenda and wish 
Debra and the 2019 Executive well in their pursuits. 
I will continue to be involved in the Association in 
other capacities wherever this is useful to AARE 
members.

Annette Woods
Australian Association for Research in Education 
President 2017-2018.

Treasurer’s Report
Michele Simons

During 2017-18 AARE’s financial position continued 
to be sound.  However, as in previous years, we 
continued to draw on our reserves to meet all 
operating costs for this financial year. While the level 
of reserves the Association currently holds allows 
us to adopt this strategy,  the ongoing financial 
sustainability for the organisation will rely heavily on 
the Association being able to maintain sound levels 
of income from membership fees, proceeds from 
very well run and managed conferences and other 
revenue producing activities.  

Income from membership fees continues to be 
an issue that the Executive continually monitors; 
growth from this source of income is projected to 
be limited over the short term.  This means that 
we need to continue to be vigilant in our efforts 
to diversify the sources of our income in order 
to continue to provide a wide range of member 
benefits and services. A Membership Working 
Group has been formed to explore strategies for 
building the financial stability of AARE including 
ways to increase and maintain members, 
diversifying the Association’s income streams and 
minimising the short term expenditure of the 
Association.

For the 2017-18 financial year, AARE’s major areas 
of expenditure were the following:
•	 Conducting the annual conference;
•	 maintaining the national office and events 
management for the various activities of the 
Association
•	 publishing the AER Journal;
•	 funding for the Special Interest Groups, both 
annual funding and the Competitive Grants ;
•	 supporting researcher development 
through the Theory workshops and pre-conference 
workshops; 
•	 providing strategic Initiatives grants; and 
•	 continuing to build national and 
international links with like-mined organisations 
concerned to promote and foster educational 
research. 

Our Audited Financial Statements for 2017-2018 can 
be found at the end of this report and are available 
from the AARE website.  The Balance Sheet provides 
a summary of the overall financial position of the 
Association as at 30 June 2018. Our overall equity 
position, while healthy, has declined relative to our 
position at the same time in 2017. In the past year 
we have drawn down $87,941 from our reserves to 
fund a range of initiatives. These reserves are now 
approaching the equivalent of two times what we 
currently need to operate the Association for a year. 
We need to be prudent to ensure that these funds 
do not continue to decline to a point where we do 
not have a comfortable margin of funds (usually 
at least equivalent to the total amount of funds 
required to operate the Association for 12 months) 
available to support our work. 

The Profit and Loss statement shows our income 

and expenditure for the year 1 July 2017 – 30 June 
2018. Membership continues to be a significant 
source of income as well as the surplus that we 
retain from the annual conference. Both of these 
sources of income are important if we are to sustain 
funding for strategic initiatives and other member 
benefits. 

Secretary’s Report
Debra Cunningham

The Annual General Meeting (AGM), in which 
all members of the association are entitled to 
participate, is the main decision-making body 
for the association. The AARE AGM is always 
held in conjunction with the association’s annual 
conference. The 2017 AGM was held at the Hotel 
Realm in Canberra (the conference venue) and saw 
the largest attendance in many years. 

The AARE Executive Committee is responsible 
for managing the association’s business between 
Annual General Meetings.  The composition and 
role of the Executive are set down in the AARE 
Constitution.

In 2018 the AARE Executive Committee comprised 
15 members – 12 elected by the general 
membership of AARE and three co-opted or 
appointed by the Executive (the CSC Chair and 
the two Indigenous Liaison members). Members 
were based at institutions and organisations in 
Queensland, New South Wales, South Australia and 
Victoria. A full list of members is provided elsewhere 
in this Report. 

As usual, the Executive held three meetings during 
the past year: one over the weekend immediately 
before the annual conference (25-26 November 
2017, at the Hotel Realm in Canberra), one early in 
2018 (22-23 February, at the University of Sydney), 
and one mid-year (7-8 June, at QUT in Brisbane). 
SIG convenors were invited to join members for 
lunch at the pre-conference meeting to discuss 
emerging and ongoing SIG issues with the Executive, 
and many convenors took up this opportunity. The 
Sydney and Brisbane meetings included morning 
teas with Education faculty staff of the hosting 
universities where Executive members spoke about 
the role and activities of AARE. All three Executive 
meetings included discussions with representatives 
of the national Research in Education Network 

(REN), with which the Executive has a mutually 
helpful ongoing relationship. 

Throughout the year, a small management group 
consisting of elected office-bearers from the 
Executive (the President, the President Elect, the 
Secretary and the Treasurer) and the Office and 
Events Manager (AARE’s sole permanent employee), 
teleconferenced fortnightly to oversee AARE 
business between Executive meetings. The CSC 
Chair regularly joined a part of these meetings to 
keep the management group apprised of conference 
arrangements.  Other Executive members such 
as the Research Development Coordinator also 
occasionally joined a section of the meeting to 
report on their portfolios.

Annual returns to the Office of Consumer and 
Business Affairs in South Australia (where AARE is 
incorporated) were submitted as required, soon 
after the AGM, as was relevant information to ASIC 
(with which AARE is registered as a Registrable 
Australian Body).

Awards Report 
lisahunter and Debra Cunningham

In the past year AARE has been proud to continue 
its tradition of presenting awards for excellence 
in research and scholarship. Full details of all 
awards may be found on the AARE website, www.
aare.edu.au. At the 2017 Conference at Hotel 
Realm in Canberra, the following recipients were 
acknowledged for their outstanding research 
and contributions to AARE and education more 
generally.  

Honorary Life Membership Award 
In 2017 Honorary Life Membership of AARE was 
awarded to Professor Jane Kenway for her long-term 
service to the association and her distinguished 
contributions to educational research. 
 
Radford Lecture 
One of the keynote lectures at each annual 
conference is traditionally named in honour of the 
late Dr William Radford, one of the founders of 
AARE and a significant player in the mid-twentieth 
century development of educational research in 
Australia. The presenter is specially invited by the 
AARE Executive. 

The 2017 Radford Lecture was presented 



by Professor Margaret Somerville. Professor 
Somerville's lecture, “Education research for the 
Anthropocene: The (micro) politics of researcher 
becoming”, may be viewed on the AARE website.  

Ray Debus Award for Doctoral Research in 
Education 
Nominations of recent theses in education 
were received from 15 universities. On the 
recommendation of the Doctoral Award Committee, 
chaired by Professor Bob Lingard, the 2017 award 
was presented to: 

•	 Professor John Lester for his thesis entitled 
‘Why do Aboriginal Kids Switch Off School? 
A Holistic Examination of the System, School, 
Students and Their Community in One Rural 
District’ completed at the University of 
Newcastle. 

In accordance with a decision of the Executive at 
its February 2015 meeting, the awardees were 
presented with  copies of the memorial book about 
Dr Ray Debus put together by Dr Jennifer Archer of 
the University of Newcastle. 

Awards based on conference papers 
In 2017, the Awards Committee, chaired by 
Bernadette Walker Gibbs, awarded the following: 
 
 Betty Watts Indigenous Researcher Award

•	 NIkki Moodie, University of Melbourne, 
‘Operationalising Threshold Concepts in 
Indigenous Education Studies’

Early Career Researcher Award 
•	 Dr Jenny Martin, Australian Catholic 

University, ‘Researching preservice teachers’ 
environmental agency in times of post truth 
and denial’  

Postgraduate Student Researcher Award 
•	 Angela Rose, The University of Sydney, ‘Refugee 

students, teacher agency and neoliberalism in 
Australian education’ 

Aboriginal Postgraduate Student Researcher Award
•	 Melitta Hogarth, University of Southern 

Queensland, ‘Talkin’ Bout a Revolution: 
The Call for Transformation and Reform in 
Indigenous Education’

ACDE ECR/Postgraduate Student Poster Award 
AARE again would like to thank the Australian 
Council of Deans of Education (ACDE) for their 

support of this award. In 2017 this was awarded to: 
•	 John Kennedy, ‘Measuring student attitudes 

towards school using a new digital instrument'

Springer Award for Best Paper 
The journal’s editorial team chooses the best paper 
from those published in The Australian Educational 
Researcher  in the past calendar year, and the Award 
is presented by a representative from Springer . 
In 2017 the award was presented to:

•	 Deb Hayes and Cathy Doherty for the paper 	
'Valuing epistemic diversity in educational 
research: an agenda for improving research 
impact and initial teacher education'.

Springer Award for Best Reviewer 
The Springer Award for best reviewer of papers 
to be published in The Australian Educational 
Researcher was inaugurated in 2015. The Award is 
presented by the Springer representative. The 2016 
award was presented to:

•	 Dr Angelique Howell from the University of 
Queensland.

EduResearch Matters Award
Begun in 2016, this award is to recognise 
an outstanding contribution to the public 
understanding of educational issues. In 2017 this 
award was presented to:

•	 Dr Susan Davis, Central Queensland University 
for a series of posts provided throughout the 
year.

Indigenous Engagement Report
Melitta Hogarth and Kevin Lowe

Thank you for this opportunity to report our 
endeavours and achievements for 2018.  We have 
had a very busy year both within the Executive as 
well as within my role as Chair of the Aboriginal 
and Torres Strait Islander Research SIG and with the 
focus on the Acknowledgement to be presented at 
this year’s Conference.  These include:

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Research SIG
The SIG structure currently is represented by the 
Chair – Dr Melitta Hogarth [USQ], Deputy Chair – 
Professor Tracey Bunda [USQ], and Communications 
Officer – Dr Sara Weuffen [Fed Uni].  The 2018 
SIG meeting scheduled during the Annual AARE 
Conference will seek to expand the representative 
positions in consultation with the members.  

AARE Conference Standing Committee membership 
and organisation
Melitta Hogarth, as Chair for the SIG, provided 
representation to the Conference Standing 
Committee.  

AARE Conference Proceedings and Initiatives to 
increase representation
Together, Kevin and Melitta have arranged the 
following Conference activities:
•	 In collaboration with the Higher Degree by 

Research Representative, Ms Michelle Jefferies, 
and the ECR Representative, Dr Amanda 
Heffernan, the SIG has ensured Aboriginal and 
Torres Strait Islander representation at the ECR/
HDR Pre-Conference workshops including:

•	 Indigenous Keynote, Dr. Leanne Holt (Pro Vice 
Chancellor Indigenous Strategy) [Macquarie 
University]

•	 Panel Discussion, Dr Kevin Lowe [Macquarie 
University]. 

Further to this, within the AARE Conference 
Proceedings:
•	 Indigenous Keynote, Associate Professor 

Gawaian Bodkin-Andrews [UTS] 
•	 Aboriginal Interpretive Tour, Tribal Warriors – 

Sydney Harbour Cruise
•	 Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Research 

SIG Symposium, “Intercultural conversations 
about the engagement and impacts of Treaty 
Presence and Treaty Futures for Indigenous 
higher education in Aotearoa and Aboriginal 
Australia”.

•	 Chair, Dr Melitta Hogarth [USQ] 
•	 Discussant, Professor Tracey Bunda [USQ]
Panellists, 
•	 Professor Margie Kahukura Hohepa 		

[University of Waikato], 
•	 Dr Kimai Tocker [University of Auckland], 
•	 Dr Rachel Martin [University of Canterbury], 
•	 Miriama Postlethwaite [Te Whare Wananga 

o Awanuiarangi – Institute for Post-Treaty 
Settlement Futures]

SIG Special Initiative Grant
A Special Initiative Grant was approved for the 
Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Research SIG 
to invite four Maori HDR students to attend the 
Conference.  The Maori students will participate 
in the HDR/ECR Pre-Conference Workshop as well 
as participate in the new initiative included in the 

Conference Proceedings.

New initiative within Conference Proceedings
To work towards building HDR students’ capacity 
and to further give them opportunity to share 
their research within a culturally safe space, a new 
initiative has been included within the Conference 
Proceedings to allow time for HDR students to 
participate in a 3 minute thesis type event.  A panel 
of experts has been assembled to provide feedback 
and advice to students.
The panel is inclusive of:
•	 Professor Marie Brennan
•	 Dr John Guenther
•	 Professor Margie Kahukura Hohepa
•	 Dr Kevin Lowe
•	 Associate Professor Gawaian Bodkin-
Andrews
•	 Dr Kimai Tocker

Acknowledgement from AARE to Aboriginal and 
Torres Strait Islander peoples
Members of the Aboriginal and Torres Strait 
Islander Research SIG have been working with 
AARE Executive in the development of the 
Acknowledgement to Aboriginal and Torres 
Strait Islander peoples from AARE.  Release of 
the Acknowledgement will occur in the 2018 
Conference.    
Future agendas
The AARE and SIG will work towards developing a 
Reconciliation Action Plan after the release of the 
Association’s Apology statement.
SIG protocols and processes manual to be updated.
•	 Continue increasing the representation of 

Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples 
within the Conference Proceedings through 
avenues such as an Art Exhibition, an Elders 
Yarning Circle and so forth. 

•	 Seek to build on the relationships with the 
Maori academics and students (Members of the 
NZARE)   

The Australian Educational 
Researcher Report  
Nicole Mockler

The Australian Educational Researcher has 
continued its upward trajectory in 2018, with 
a growing social media profile and a continued 
increase in journal metrics. 



As of early August, AER has received 135 new 
submissions to date since January 1, 2018, and 
in Editorial Manager there are currently 23 
manuscripts under review and a further 21 out for 
first or second revisions. This represents a significant 
rise in the number of submissions to date in 2018 
and suggests that we will well surpass the 167 
submissions received in 2017.

The new Editorial Team, comprised of Associate 
Editors Drs Radhika Gorur (Deakin), Ian Hardy 
(UQ), Deborah Pino-Pasternak (Murdoch), Stewart 
Riddle (USQ), and Garth Stahl (UniSA) and Editorial 
Assistant Dr Meghan Stacey (USyd) have now 
been in place for a full calendar year, and are ably 
managing the increased copyflow. 

AER Awards 2017
The Springer/AER Best Paper Award for 2017 was 
awarded to Professors Debra Hayes and Catherine 
Doherty for their paper ‘Valuing epistemic diversity 
in educational research: an agenda for improving 
research impact and initial teacher education', 
published in Volume 44, Issue 2.
 
The Springer/AER Reviewer of the Year Award was 
awarded to Dr Angelique Howell from the University 
of Queensland.

Journal Metrics
AER’s 2017 Impact Factor increased from 0.910 to 
1.104, once again representing an upward trend. 
The 2017 Impact Factor score, calculated on the 
basis of citations of articles published in 2015 and 
2016 in journal articles published in 2017, is once 
again a result of the excellent work of previous 
Editor in Chief Professor Linda Graham and the 
2014-2016 editorial team.

Additionally, AER’s Scimago Journal Rank for 2017 
has placed it into the 1st Quartile for the first time 
since 2013, a result that also reflects the journal’s 
upward trajectory in recent years.  

Promotional Strategies and Visibility
We continue to select one article per issue (on the 
basis of potential interest to a broad audience) for 
two months free access, and this strategy, coupled 
with social media activity, appears to have a positive 
effect on the number of full paper downloads.

@AER_AARE has 1168 followers to date, and is 
used predominantly for the sharing of papers and 

promotion of new issues of the journal as they 
reach publication.  Associate Editor Dr Stewart 
Riddle maintains the AER Twitter account and 
Facebook Page, which to date has just over 300 
followers. 

A table of contents alert is sent to all AARE members 
via aare@aare.edu.au upon the release of each new 
issue. 

Special Issues
The 2018 Special Issue of AER (45, 1, March) was 
co-edited by Dr Lenore Adie, Dr Jill Willis and Dr 
Fabienne Van der Kleij. Full papers within the Special 
Issue have been downloaded over 12500 times and 
cited 10 times since its publication five months ago.

One Special Issue has been commissioned for 2019, 
to be edited by Dr John Guenther, Dr Catherine 
Burgess and Associate Professor Neil Harrison. 
The title of this Special Issue is Aboriginal voices: 
Systematic reviews of research on Aboriginal and 
Torres Strait Islander education.

A further Special Issue, to be edited by Dr Sindu 
George, Dr Paul Swan, Professor Helen Watt, 
Professor Paul Richardson and Associate Professor 
Philip Parker, has been commissioned for 2020. 
This Special Issue will emerge from the quantitative 
methodology summit sponsored by AARE in 2018, 
and will be entitled Quantitative Methodology and 
Analysis for Survey Research in Education.

A rolling call for Special Issue proposals is now in 
place. Details of how to propose a Special Issue can 
be found on the AER page on the AARE website. 

With Thanks
Many thanks to the Editorial Team for their 
outstanding work over this first full year of their 
tenure, steep learning curves notwithstanding! 
Collectively, they share my commitment to 
continuing to shape AER as a journal of choice for 
the publication of outstanding educational research, 
an objective that would be impossible without their 
dedication, and the careful and thoughtful way in 
which they engage in their editorial work. 

Thanks also to our Editorial Board and International 
Advisory Board Members for their work in 2018, 
along with the many, many AARE members who 
have willingly and generously reviewed manuscripts 
for us. 

Communications Report 
Aspa Baroutsis

In 2018, the Australian Association for Research in 
Education has expanded its public presence through 
the website, the education research blog, Twitter, 
Facebook and the You Tube channel. 

AARE website
For a six-month period in 2018 (January to June), 
the AARE website (aare.edu.au) had approximately 
70,000 visitors from 198 different countries, but 
predominantly from Australia, the United States, 
Philippines, the United Kingdom, and India.  
The AARE website has been redeveloped, including 
the AARE EduResearch Matters blog enabling 
the Association to present a more contemporary 
public presence. The website content has been 
streamlined and reorganised to better align with the 
Association’s current needs.  

EduResearch Matters
AARE promotes informed public debate and 
scholarship on education issues through the 
EduResearch Matters blog.  Education researchers 
are encouraged to write opinion pieces, responses 
to policies, short reports on research, and short 
summaries of publications for the blog. EduResearch 
Matters publishes one post per week, or four posts 
a month. 

For the period December 2017 to July 2018, the 
EduResearch Matters blog has had another very 
successful year. The 24 September, 2018 was the 
blog’s most successful day this year with 6,014 
views. The views have increased on average by 25% 
this year compared to the same month in 2017, 
with September 2018 being a 55% increase in views. 
Most of these views were referred by website 
search engines, and to a lesser degree by FaceBook 
and Twitter.

Social Media
AARE operates various social media channels 
to promote the work of the organisation, its 
members, and education research in general. There 
has been substantial increase in these modes of 
communication, demonstrated by the growth 
in followers of existing channels. There are now 
approximately: 
•	 3,000 followers on the main Twitter account 
(@AustAssocResEd), 

•	 1,600 followers on the EduResearch Matters 
Twitter account (@AAREBlog), and
•	 1,400 followers on the Association’s 
Facebook page (@AusAssocResEd).
In addition to the channels operated by AARE, 
numerous Special Interest Groups and the 
Australian Educational Researcher journal also run 
their own social media promotions. 
A new hashtag, #AAREhotTopics, has been created 
to enable Twitter users to easily identify some of 
the current debates in education and education 
research. 

‘Thinking with…’ series
As part of this year’s NAIDOC week celebrations, the 
Communications portfolio produced the first video 
in our ‘Thinking with…’ series.  This short video 
features a number of the Association’s Aboriginal 
and Torres Strait Islander women researchers who 
share their thoughts on the theme, Because of 
her, we can. This, and other AARE videos can be 
accessed via our You Tube channel (https://www.
youtube.com/user/AustAssocResEd/). 

Conferences Standing Committee 
Report
Georgina Barton

TThe Annual AARE Conference in 2017 was held at 
the Hotel Realm in Canberra, our capital city. The 
conference ran between Sunday the 25th through 
to Thursday the 30th of November. The theme for 
2017 was Education: What’s politics got to do with 
it?, which was apt given it was the final week of 
parliamentary sitting. As one of our regional areas, 
the conference was very well attended with over 
750 delegates and feedback commented on how 
personal and welcoming this particular conference 
felt for those that attended.

We were very fortunate to have a special guest at 
the Welcome Reception – the Honourable Linda 
Burney MP. Ms Burney so eloquently engaged a 
large group of delegates throughout the reception 
speaking about the issues young Indigenous people, 
their families and communities face today. I would 
like to acknowledge the critical work that the 
Indigenous Education Research SIG carried out in 
supporting Ms Burney’s visit as well as the content 
throughout the entire conference program. 
Our keynote speakers addressed pertinent topics 



related to the politics of education including: 
our international keynote speaker, Professor 
Yvette Taylor from the University of Glasgow on 
gender and ethics, Associate Professor Nerida 
Blair on Indigenous knowledges and participation, 
and Professor Greg Noble on diversity, society 
and schooling. All keynote speeches were well 
received. Professor Margaret Somerville presented 
the Radford Lecture which provided some 
insightful, careful thought into early education and 
sustainability. Thank you to these participants for 
their contribution to the 2017 conference.
The Conferences Standing Committee (CSC) worked 
tirelessly in their various roles to ensure the 
success of the conference including: Ms Deborah 
Cracknell – AARE Office and Events Manager; Ms 
Debra Cunningham – AARE Executive Management 
Team Representative; Professor Tracey Bunda and 
Ms Melitta Hogarth – Indigenous Research and 
Engagement; Professor Mary Lou Rasmussen - 
Special Interest Group (SIG) Coordinator; Dr Abbey 
MacDonald – Early Career Researcher Member; 
Michele Jeffries – Postgraduate Student Member; 
Professor Michele Simons (Treasurer); and Dr 
Bernadette Walker Gibbs (Awards Coordinator). 
Special thanks goes to Sarah Fraser Chitticks and 
Lisa Batten for their assistance throughout the 
conference. Once again, Professor Jan Wright 
deserves recognition and appreciation for the 
wonderful job she did on the conference program. 
I would also like to thank ICE, the conference 
organising team, for all the hard work they did to 
ensure this conference was a success with particular 
thanks to Ms Li Mei Giam who led the team. Thanks 
also to the Hotel Realm for their support each day, 
particularly in ferrying people up and down the lifts!
The Annual AARE conference for 2018 will be held at 
the University of Sydney. The CSC is looking forward 
to welcoming you at this familiar venue. This year 
we have a new professional conference organisation 
team—Think Business. I know that Kim and her 
team are looking forward to providing the needed 
assistance throughout the conference. 

Our keynote speakers include: Professor Marilyn 
Cochran-Smith, Associate Professor Gawaian 
Bodkin-Andrews and joint keynote presenters—
Professor Valerie Harwood and Dr Anthony 
McKnight. We are also very fortunate to have 
Dorothy Hoddinott, an acclaimed principal attend 
our official welcome. Thank you to the Indigenous 
Education Research SIG once again for their help 
and support in making this conference rich and 

diverse with a range of activities and speakers. With 
over 1000 submissions we are hopeful this will be a 
positive conference for AARE and its members.

The feedback from the 2017 Canberra conference 
was very positive. We have endeavoured to address 
feedback from previous conferences in relation to 
catering, waste and collegiality and we do hope that 
people were able to notice some of the changes 
we made. These include, but are not limited to: 
opting in or out for the conference satchels and 
handbooks; inviting Oz Harvest to collect any left-
over food for those in need in the community; and 
encouraging engagement with our international 
visitors through the SIGs. We have also aimed to 
keep the overall costs for attending the conference 
the same and opened up day registrations for 
those who find it extremely difficult to attend the 
entire time. We are also able to offer a number of 
bursaries that will cover registration costs for Early 
Career Researchers and Post-Graduate candidates 
to attend. Additionally, a range of accommodation 
options for delegates are available including shared 
accommodation. We value members’ feedback 
and encourage people to support us in improving 
practices each year.

I thank the Conference Standing Committee and the 
AARE Executive for their continued support in my 
role as Conference Chair. I would particularly like 
to thank Deb Cracknell for her endless support and 
collaboration. 

Postgraduate Student and Early 
Career Researcher Report 
Michelle Jeffries(PGS) and Dr Amanda 
Heffernan (ECR)

The ECR and Postgraduate Student Representatives 
have continued to work towards a variety of 
initiatives that will address member needs or 
concerns. 

Representatives
In 2018, Dr Amanda Heffernan took up the two-year 
role of Early Career Researcher (ECR) Representative 
(2018-2019) on the AARE Executive, taking over 
from Dr Abbey MacDonald whose two year 
position concluded in December 2017.  We thank 
Dr MacDonald for her service and commitment to 
ECRs. The ECR Representative worked alongside 
Michelle Jeffries, the Postgraduate Student 

Representative, who completes her two-year 
(2017-2018) position at the conclusion of the 
Sydney AARE 2018 Conference in December, 
2018. We are continuing to strengthen handover 
methods to ensure consistency in representation 
for Postgraduate Students and ECRs and streamline 
processes where needed. 

Pre-Conference Workshops
The annual ECR/PGS Pre-Conference was held in 
Canberra on 26 November, 2017.  The content 
included advice on applying for grants, networking, 
peer reviews/reviewing; building a media plan and 
expanding methodologies/approaches to research.  
A new “panel” session was introduced to these 
workshops, providing opportunities to hear from 
experienced academics and ECRs about navigating 
the academic landscape post-PhD and to ask 
questions.  The conference was scored highly by 
attendees, with a survey of attendees scoring the 
Pre-Conference at an average 4.3 out of 5 (with 1 
being poor and 5 being excellent).  Participants also 
provided feedback which was taken forward into the 
planning for the 2018 Pre-Conference, including an 
increase in opportunities to establish and develop 
networks with each other.  The 2018 Preconference 
workshop program has been a major focal point of 
our service during the first half of 2018. 

Communication with Members
A social media presence has continued to be 
a priority this year.  Facebook members have 
continued to grow and a Twitter page was created 
(which now has 203 followers). These pages aim to 
keep ECRs and PGS abreast of relevant information, 
such as AARE workshops, promoting AARE activities 
and opportunities, employment and scholarship 
opportunities, and sharing relevant information/
articles.  Relevant news continues to be sent via 
a ECR/PGS email list also.  This variety of ways 
of keeping in touch provides accessibility and 
flexibility to members and ensures timely and wide 
dissemination of important information. 
Supporting Postgraduate Students and ECRs in 
Insecure Employment Conditions
This year, a number of new initiatives have been 
introduced in order to support unwaged/part-
waged PGS/ECR members in attending the annual 
conference.  A number of bursaries have been 
provided for this year’s conference. In addition, 
we have focused on ensuring that members are 
aware of other financial support such as Alison 
Lee Theory Workshop Scholarships and the annual 

paper awards. We are also working with members of 
the Working Group investigating the current and future 
research climate, sharing our members’ feedback on 
issues affecting ECR and PGS researchers. 
Looking Forward 
Future plans include the possibility of developing 
vodcasts or podcasts that feature members and their 
research, or that provide snapshots of theory or method 
in useful introductory packages. 
We continue to investigate possibilities of doing this 
sustainably over time. 

Research Development Report 
Allyson Holbrook

AARE continues to collaborate with the Research in 
Education Network (REN), which includes members 
from all state, Independent and Catholic education 
departments. In 2018 we continued to work with 
REN colleagues to keep informed of national research 
priorities, ethics, consent issues. 
Details of this collaboration include:
•	 AARE hosting the National Application Form and 
the National Research Repository on its’ website. We 
look forward to improved access with changes made to 
the AARE website.
•	 AARE providing an opportunity for REN to 
present a Symposium at the 2017 and 2018 AARE 
Conference. 
•	 REN leaders have been successful in proposing a 
new SIG to join our suite of AARE SIGS. Entitled Schools 
and Education Systems the SIG promises to be an 
exciting space for research work related to educators in 
schools and early childhood education contexts.

 Special Interest Groups (SIGs) Report
Stewart Riddle

SIG Zoom Meetings
In the lead up to the 2018 conference, AARE conducted 
three SIG Zoom Meetings throughout the year. These 
meetings were recorded and disseminated to all SIG 
Convenors and Co-Convenors with a brief report.

SIG Administrative Support
A casual administrative position has continued to assist 
the SIG Coordinator in their role. The purpose of this 
part-time position is to help with the processing of 
grants, updating the website to address changes in SIG 
leadership, create email mailouts for SIG Convenors, and 
to assist with other various SIG matters throughout the 
year.



SIG Annual Grants
On application, each SIG is entitled to apply for up 
to $800 annual funding to support SIG development 
activities. 

The following SIGS were awarded annual funding 
for the 2017-2018 financial year:
•	 Assessment & Measurement
•	 Educational Leadership
•	 Gender, Sexuality & Cultural Studies
•	 Language & Literacy
•	 Middle Years of Schooling
•	 Motivation & Learning
•	 Poststructural Theory
•	 Professional & Higher Education
•	 Sociocultural Activity Theory

The following SIGS were awarded annual funding 
for the 2018-2019 financial year:
•	 Arts Education Practice & Research
•	 Assessment & Measurement
•	 Environment & sustainability Education
•	 Gender, Sexuality & Cultural Studies
•	 Global Context for K-12 Education
•	 Health & Physical Education
•	 Middle Years of Schooling
•	 Motivation & Learning
•	 Poststuctural Theory
•	 Sociocultural Activity Theory
•	 Teacher Education & Research Innovation

SIG Competitive Grants
AARE recognises the important role of SIGs in 
building research capacity and strengthening 
collegial networks within our research community. 
To offer further support for the activities of SIGs, 
AARE provides a competitive funding scheme. 
Applications for this funding may be made for 
grants of $5000 (ten available per annum), with the 
option of SIGs combining to apply for a grant of up 
to $10,000. During the 2018-2019 financial year the 
first $10,000 grant was jointly awarded to two SIGs.
 
The following SIGS were awarded competitive 
grants for the 2016-2017 Financial Year:
•	 Arts Education Practice & Research
•	 Gender, sexuality & Cultural Studies
•	 Inclusive Education
•	 Language & Literacy
•	 Politics & Policy in Education
•	 Poststructural Theory
•	 Rural Education

•	 Sociocultural Activity Theory
•	 Teacher Education & Research Innovation

The following SIGS have been awarded competitive 
grants for the 2018-2019 Financial Year:
•	 Aboriginal & Torres Strait Islander Education 	
	 Research
•	 Educational Theory & Philosophy
•	 Motivation & Learning
•	 Qualitative Research Methodologies 
•	 Sociocultural Activity Theory
•	 Sociology of Education
•	 Teacher Education & Research Innovation
•	 Technology & Learning

The following SIGs were awarded a joint 
competitive grant of $10,000
•	 Gender, Sexuality & Cultural Studies
•	 Poststructural Theory

AARE SIG MEMBERSHIP Numbers
There are 27 current SIGs and some have grown 
their membership since the previous financial year. 
There has also been a number of new Convenors 
and Co-Convenors taking on the leadership of 
the SIGs over the past 12 months. Many SIGs are 
now led by leadership teams comprising of senior 
and early career researchers. All SIG leadership 
positions are voluntary, but offer AARE members the 
opportunity to build professional networks and to 
demonstrate leadership at a national level. 

A new SIG, called the Schools and Education Systems 
SIG, has been approved by the AARE Executive 
and will commence at the 2018 conference. The 
SIG aims to provide a forum for researchers from 
schools, universities and policy contexts to promote 
the role of research in informing and improving 
policy and practice in schools and education 
systems.

AARE SIGs and membership numbers 
Name # in 

2018
Convenors and Co Con-
venors

Aboriginal and 
Torres Strait 
Islander Re-
search

70 Tracey Bunda 
Melitta Hogarth

Arts Education 
Practice Re-
search

64 Susan Davis 
Kim Snepvangers

Assessment 
and Measure-
ment

74 Lenore Adie
Fabienne van der Kleij

Early Childhood 66 Jo Bird 
Monika Krajcovicova 
Kathy Swinkels

Educational 
Leadership

131 Jeffrey Brooks
Nicola Sum
Melanie Brooks
Joan-Mary Hinds

Educational 
Theory and 
Philosophy

88 Steven Stolz 
Maurizio Toscano

Environmental 
and Sustainabil-
ity Education

 23 Helen Widdop Quinton 
Amy Cutter-Mackenzie  
Karen Malone

Gender, Sexual-
ities & Cultural 
Studies

70 Annette Bromdal
Leanne Coll
Lisa van Leent

Global contexts 
for K-12 Educa-
tion

 46 Lesley Friend
Rhonda Di Biase
Miriam Ham

Health and 
Physical Educa-
tion

 35 Benjamin Williams
Nicole Taylor

History and 
Education

 36 Julie McLeod 
Helen Proctor

Inclusive Edu-
cation

 68 Linda Graham 
Ilektra Spandagou 
Ben Whitburn

Language and 
Literacy

119 Sue Nichols

Middle Years of 
Schooling

22 Katherine Main
Tony Edwards
Kerry Renwick
Anne Coffey

Motivation and 
Learning

73 Paul Richardson
Emma Burns

Politics and Pol-
icy in Education

174 Radhika Gorur
Ian Hardy
Glenn Savage
Jessica Gerrard
Ana Rados
Shani Prendergast

Poststructural 
Theory

65 Melissa Wolfe
Lucinda McKnight

Professional 
and Higher 
Education

115 Giedre Kligyte
Catherine Manathunga
Jan McLean
Alisa Percy

Qualitative Re-
search Method-
ologies

107 Louise Phillips  
Michelle Ronksley-Pavia

Rural Educa-
tion

36 Melyssa Fuqua
Erica Southgate

Science, Tech-
nology, Engi-
neering and 
Mathematics

54 Jennifer Howell
Susan Blackley

Social Justice 132 Julie Rowlands
Tim Fish
Kristin Reimer
Lilly Yazdanpanah

Sociocultural 
Activity Theory

37 John Cripps Clark
Jenny Martin
Judy Maccallum

Sociology of 
Education

160 Christina Gowlett
Garth Stahl
Christina Gowlett
Emma Rowe
Babak Dadvand

Teacher Educa-
tion and Re-
search Innova-
tion

235 Thi Ki Anh Dang
Jon Quach
Jeana Kriewaldt
Angelina Ambrosetti

Teachers’ Work 
and Lives

83 Christine Grima-Farrell 
Natasha Wardman

Technology and 
Learning

76 Ulla Freihofner
Karen McLay

	

Theory Workshop Report 
lisahunter

The first Theory Workshop for 2018 was held at and 
co-hosted by Monash University, Peninsula Campus 
on Friday July 6th to Sunday July 8thand convened 
by Dr lisahunter (Monash University). The theme 
of ‘Research Openings’ framed the weekend. The 
Acknowledgement of Country was provided to 
participants by the Boonwurrung Foundation. After 
a generous offering of refreshments by Peninsula 
Campus Management the formal presentations 
were led by Professor Jacinta Elston (Monash Uni) 
as keynote who paid tribute to NAIDOC week 
and outlined the importance of relationships and 
particular practices for ethical research with and 
for Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people. 



Presenters for the weekend workshops introduced 
themselves and their work and an informal dinner 
completed the evening.

There were 42 registered attendees, plus 7 
presenters including Assoc Prof Nicola Johnson 
(Federation Uni), Dr Sindu George (Monash Uni), Dr 
Wanty Widjala (Deakin Uni), Professor Julie McLeod 
(Uni Melbourne), Professor Tony Rossi (Western 
Sydney Uni) and Dr elke emerald (Independent 
scholar) who stepped in for an ill Professor Karen 
Malone with 24 hours-notice. All presenters 
participated in at least one plenary and most for all 
sessions and two plenaries, contributing generously 
to the dialogues over the 3 days. 

Many participants reported learning a lot 
through rigorous discussions, new ideas and new 
relationships nurtured during the workshops. 
Participants came from NSW and Victoria. 

Recipients of the Alison Lee Scholarships were 
doctoral Students Katie Ross (UTS), Matt Harrison 
(Uni Melb), Kathleen Smithers (UoN). 

Thanks go to Monash University and in particular 
Michael Watchorn (Peninsula Campus Manager) 
and Melinda Cafarella (Executive Officer) for the 
financial sponsorship and on-the-ground-support for 
the weekend, and to Black Tie catering for flexibility, 
quality food and service.

Professor Jacinta Elston presenting about Aboriginal 

and Torres Strait Islander encounters with research/
ers. 

Office Report
Deborah Cracknell

During the 2017-18 year, the AARE Office and Events 
Manager, Deborah Cracknell, has continued to 
provide support to AARE members, SIG Convenors 
and Executive members.  
This has been achieved by:

•	 Providing support to the Executive members, 
assisting them in their specific AARE Executive 
portfolios.

•	 Assisting the Secretary in organising the 
Executive meetings. 

•	 Providing support to members and SIGs who 
have received AARE funding to allow for ease 
of payments and reimbursements.  

•	 Providing administration support to SIG 
convenors by sending out SIG emails to specific 
SIGs.

	
Over the past year Deborah has been assisted by 
Lisa Batten who provides casual administration 
assistance in the area of SIGs. This support has 
been invaluable in relation to sending SIG convenor 
emails to SIG members and management of the SIG 
funding rounds. 

The AARE Office is situated in Deakin, ACT and the 
Office and Events Manager works Monday, Tuesday 
and Wednesday 8.30 am to 4.30 pm. She can be 
contacted by phone during these hours on 0499 338 
835 or by email: aare@aare.edu.au
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